OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL 02.05.17.                          




         
             1.  

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 2nd May 2017 at the Village Hall 

PRESENT:
P Phillips (Chairman), S Fardon, M. Frampton, P Jones, P Olney, G Sansom, R Saunders, J. Walker, P White, the Clerk, Mrs. Paice, Mr. Deards (Bedford BC) & 2 members of the public
	1.
	Election of Chair:

	
	Proposed by Cllr. Frampton, seconded by Cllr. Olney that Cllr. Phillips be elected as Chair

	
	Resolved

	
	Cllr. Phillips signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office of Chairman

	
	

	2.
	Election of Vice Chair:

	
	Proposed by Cllr. Sansom, seconded by Cllr. Frampton that Cllr. Walker be elected as Vice-Chair

	
	Resolved

	
	Cllr. Walker signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office of Vice-Chairman

	
	

	3.
	Public Open Session: 

	
	Owners of 100 Dewlands were concerned about the planning application for 102 Dewlands.  Because of its size, the proposed extension would be overbearing on no. 100 and would reduce light to their kitchen and garden.  The extension was not accessible from the main house and would overdevelop the site as an outbuilding had already been built under permitted development rights.  Cllr. Olney noted that she had arranged a site visit and had asked the Planning Officer to visit the site too. Chair advised that Council’s Planning Group objected to the proposal on the grounds of overdevelopment and the overbearing impact on neighbours.

	
	

	4.
	Apologies:  J Abbott (illness), S Nicholas (personal)

	
	 

	5.
	Declarations of Interest:  Cllr. Olney for item 18g) as a Trustee of the Old School

	
	
	

	6.
	Appointment of Advisory Group Members and Council Representatives on other bodies:
	Action

	
	Finance Advisory Group: Chair, G Sansom, M Frampton, J Walker (Reserve: none)

Planning Advisory Group: Chair, M Frampton, P Jones, G Sansom, R Saunders, J Walker (Reserve: none)

NDP Group: M Frampton, P Olney, G Sansom, J Walker

Allotment Group: S Nicholas, P Olney

Bottlebank: P White
Village Roads Co-ordinator: P White
Footpath Officer: R Saunders

Oakley Recreational Association: none

Village Hall: P White

Oakley Carnival Committee: P Olney 

Education Charity Trust: J Walker (P Olney as Bedford BC representative)

The Villager Community Minibus: none
Oakley Rural Day Care Centre: P Olney

Tree Warden: R Saunders

Yarls Wood Liaison Committee: P Olney 

Youth Club: S Fardon

Twinwood Liaison Forum: Chair, P Olney  

Resolved to appoint

Clerk to ask Cllr. Abbott if he would like to join Cllr. White as a roads co-ordinator
	Clerk

	
	
	

	7.
	Minutes of Council Meeting held on 7th March 2017 & Annual Parish Meeting on 4th April 2017 :
	Action

	
	Resolved: to adopt the minutes.
	

	
	
	

	8.
	Clerk’s Report:
	

	
	Highways – branches dumped in Ruffs Furze alleyway had now been cleared and storm debris on Ruffs Furze green removed.  Heritage Arboriculture had volunteered to remove debris on Dewlands green when next in the village.  Clerk to thank.  Pothole in Lovell Road had been repaired and tape removed from the Station Road speed camera.  Blocked gullies in Lovell Road had been reported to Bedford BC.  Streetlights had needed to be reprogrammed after bulbs had been replaced with LEDs and work to be completed this week.  Broken hydrant sign in High Street had been reported to the Fire Service and a new marker had been fitted to a telegraph pole.  Alternative route for Pavenham Road closure 03.07.17. – 29.09.17. had been amended & Highfield Road to be closed overnight on 20.05.17. for railway bridge inspection.  Details were on the website.
	Clerk
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	Street Trading Licence – company had applied for a licence to sell fish & chips in Oakley on Wednesday evenings.  Council had expressed concern that the number of stops would cause noise & disturbance and would prefer fewer, longer stops.
	

	
	Village Entrance Signs – new signs had been installed





	

	
	Oakley 20 Race – one resident had complained about parking in Hunts Path & Pavenham Road and runners using gardens as toilets.  Comments had been forwarded to Bedford Harriers.  Resident was concerned about signs advertising another race on 07.05.17. and requested more notice of such events.
	

	
	Speed cameras – 37 offences were recorded in January & 4 in February.  All of those in February were for 40 mph or less.  Awaiting March & April statistics.
	

	
	Paper/cardboard recycling bank – to be removed from Bedford Arms due to lack of use since the introduction of orange bins
	

	
	Browns Wood – quad bikes had churned up ground.  Bedford BC had advised that as access is also a bridleway bollards cannot be put closer together and still allow access for horse and rider
	

	
	Defibrillator – pads needed replacing in April and new pads had been purchased at a cost of £38.00 + VAT
	

	
	Brockwell – branches had been dumped on the green, some appeared to be from trees on the green and some from a neighbouring resident.  Clerk to write to resident and arrange for branches to be cleared.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	9.
	Matters Arising from the Minutes of 7th March 2017 & Annual Parish Meeting on 4th April 2017: none
	Action

	
	
	

	10.
	Police Report:
	Action

	
	a) meeting with Parishes 30.03.17.
	

	
	Chair reported that visible policing was the most important priority for parishes, followed by speeding and nuisance parking.  The meeting was not very useful as priorities had not been collated beforehand and no action plan was discussed.  Cllr. Walker noted that PCSOs had now been instructed that they can pursue owners of cars parked inconsiderately.  A further meeting to be held on 15.05.17. & Cllr. Frampton to attend.
	MF

	
	
	

	
	b) Speed Watch scheme
	

	
	Chair reported that 12 residents and councillors had volunteered to join a scheme in Oakley.  Disclaimers would need to be signed and volunteers would be attending the next training course in July.
	

	
	
	

	
	There were 7 reported crimes in March, 2 thefts from vehicles, 1 arson, 1 assault, 1 public order offence (causing harassment, alarm or distress

), 1 wounding with intent to cause GBH & 1 criminal damage (not buildings).
	

	
	Cllr. Olney noted that youths had been congregating at the weir and Clerk to ask police to patrol this area.
	Clerk


	11.
	New Play Equipment:
	Action

	
	Kompan had quoted £2,886 for a new spiral pole for the multiplay plus £986.00 + VAT to fit and repair the wetpour (total £3872 + VAT)
Clerk noted that £4,000 had been included in the contingency fund in case the work was not completed by the end of 2016/17.

Proposed by Cllr. Olney, seconded by Cllr. Jones that quotation for £3,872 + VAT be accepted
Resolved

	Clerk

	
	Clerk had received three quotations for new equipment and had arranged to show to Primary School parents & students on 05.06.17. and Pre-School on 11.05.17.  Resident had also requested a roller slide, spinning wheel & cash register.  Clerk to ask play companies if these could be incorporated and Council to consider further at June meeting.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	12.
	Playground Inspection Reports:
	Action

	
	Inspections had shown that chain links on pod & cradle swings needed replacing, chicken mobile needed replacing, grass under log frame needed removing, chain on log balance and bolts on basketball ring needed tightening and slabs under seats needed earthing up.  Contractor suggested installing a sign at the Furlong play area with Council contact details.  Contractor had quoted £320 + VAT for repairs
Proposed by Cllr. Walker, seconded by Cllr. Jones that quotation for £320 + VAT be accepted

Resolved
	Clerk

	
	In addition, a chain & a rod in the railings had broken and were dangerous so Clerk had arranged for them to be repaired at a cost of £75 + VAT
	

	
	
	

	13.
	Highways:
	Action

	
	a) replacement seat at High Street/Church Lane
	

	
	Replacement seat had been delivered and Cllr. White advised that the base be levelled before installing.  Clerk to obtain quotations to level & install.
	Clerk
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	Algae was growing under the seat near the crossroads in the High Street and on the roof of the shelter near Hazel Kaye.  Cllr. White to obtain quotation to pressure wash.
	PW

	
	Pane was missing from Lovell Road bus shelter and Clerk to obtain quotations to repair
	Clerk

	
	The light by the Station Road camera had been changed to an LED but others near the cameras had not.  Clerk to request a brighter light.
	Clerk

	
	Footway from Post Office to crossroads was in a very poor state and Clerk to ask Bedford BC to repair.  Cllr. Olney to organise a walk round village with Highways
	Clerk
PO

	
	Bags of dog mess were being left on the bridge to Railway Cottages and Clerk to ask Bedford BC if they would empty a bin near the bridge.
	Clerk

	
	Speed camera data was not yet available for individual roads and Clerk to chase Bedford BC again.
	Clerk

	
	Carnival Committee had requested permission to put banners around the village and Council had no objection.
	

	
	
	

	
	b) lorry watch scheme
	

	
	Bedford BC had advised that Pavenham Road was considered the most appropriate route for HGVs into Pavenham & suggested Council consider a lorry watch scheme.  Mr. Deards explained that Bedford BC had developed a lorry watch approach based in part on learning from a model used by Northamptonshire CC and based on the freight strategy principles of learning about freight movements.  The Bedford Borough Freight Strategy seeks to engage and work pro-actively with freight companies and police to achieve positive outcomes for communities, which has in appropriate situations included targeted enforcement (subject to Police resource availability).  Data collection on goods vehicle driver activity and monitoring could be carried out by individuals or the Parish Council.  As there was no legal prohibition in Pavenham Road and Highfield Road an informal scheme might be more appropriate.  Councillors reiterated concerns about the safety of pedestrians, especially students walking to school, given that HGVs were forced onto the footway to turn at the crossroads because of their size and the narrowness of the roads.  The numbers of HGVs on rural roads was also increasing as planning consent was being given to operations such as the warehouse at Pax Hill, Pavenham and councillors were concerned that Highways gave too much weight to applicants’ arguments and did not take sufficient account of local opinion.  It was illogical that Pavenham Road was included in the Borough Council’s cycle network and as an HGV route.  Cllr. Olney added improvements to the crossroads junction had been investigated previously but because of the utility equipment in and alongside the roads the cost of changes would be prohibitive.  A road study had been carried out as part of the Neighbourhood Plan work and Clerk to forward to Mr. Deards.  Mr. Deards noted that sustainable development was the basis for national planning policy but if evidence of issues was presented to freight companies they were usually responsive.  
Mr. Deards advised Council to collect evidence of near misses/safety concerns including company names & registrations of vehicles, times of incidents and photographs.  Council and Highways could then set up a mini-freight partnership scheme identifying with whom it would be most appropriate to discuss the issues and how they might be resolved.  
Chair commented that the village would gather evidence and could perhaps involve the speed watch volunteers.  Mr Deards suggested that in some local examples, through open dialogue hauliers have been willing to make adjustments to the size of vehicles delivering and in some circumstances may be able to consider altering their deliveries to avoid school start/finish times but Council would liaise with Highways.  Chair thanked Mr. Deards for attending the meeting.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	14.
	Borough Councillor’s Report:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that the Planning Committee would be making a site visit to Willow Vale on 08.05.17.  Further restructuring was taking place within the Borough Council and Adult and Childrens’ Services were being separated.  A management layer being removed and there was concern that there would be too few officers to run services efficiently.  The Local Plan 2035 had been issued for consultation and the NDP Group would consider and report to the June Council.  Councillors not in the NDP Group to send comments to Cllr. Olney & the Clerk.  No decision had yet been made on which new settlements to take forward.  Cllr. Walker tabled the Thurleigh Airfield proposal and Clerk to circulate.  The bypass in the proposal would not be built until 2046 by which time a significant number of houses were likely to have been constructed.  Cllr. Sansom commented that it was poor no decision had been made as there would be no further consultation.  Cllr. Walker also tabled a poster from the Harrold Borough Councillor who was concerned that residents were not aware of the significance of the Local Plan proposals.  Council agreed that the poster should be amended for Oakley and be delivered to all households.
Mr. Youngman, Mr. Taylor & the Olney family were delighted with the representation of their artwork and residents liked the new village signs.  Clerk to thank sign maker.
	ALL
Clerk

Clerk

Clerk
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	15.
	Planning Applications and Decisions and other planning matters: 

Decisions notified since last Council meeting – 7th March 2017
	

	
	Application No.
	a) 17/00191/FUL – single storey front/side extension at 24 High Street

	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection as the proposed extension would be very close to the boundary & therefore make the east side of the neighbouring house very dark.

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 09.03.17.


	
	Application No.
	b) 17/00465/TPO – trim 3 trees & remove ivy from 1 tree at St. Mary’s Cottage, Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 31.03.17.


	
	Application No.
	c) 16/03652/FUL amended – 2 storey side & single storey rear extensions at 41 Station Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 06.04.17.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	d) 17/00347/FUL – new ground floor & first floor extensions 
 to create 2 storey dwelling at 76 High Street

	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection on the grounds that the emerging NDP supported the retention of bungalows

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 05.04.17.  CIL liable

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	e) 17/00702/S73 – allow further 5 years or permanent retention of fishing lodge at Willow Vale, Pavenham Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection to retention for a further 5 years

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 20.04.17. for further 5 years

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	f) 17/00820/TPO – trim 2 oaks & remove 1 oak at The Acorns, Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection but Council would like a replacement tree for the one to be felled.

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 28.04.17.  Tree Officer advised that a replacement tree has not been requested as, with the other mature trees in such close proximity she does not consider a replacement would have a good chance to establish. 

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	g) 16/03490/S73A – retrospective change of use from grain store to storage & distribution at Pax Hill, Pavenham

	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection on the grounds that
1.  the site is unsuitable for warehousing & distribution because of the narrow rural roads that HGVs must use to access the premises.
2. HGVs are unable to negotiate the junction of Highfield Road/Pavenham Road without 
mounting the pavement putting at risk the young people and parents & children walking to and from the schools & Pre-School.  Pavenham Road has 50+ dwellings and there are therefore a large number of young people & children walking to and from schools/Pre-School.                                                                         
3. Council accepts that some HGV movements are necessary to access farms and homes but the increase in numbers from warehouse sites such as Pax Hill in rural villages is dangerous and unsustainable.                                                                                
4. Warehousing & distribution sites should be located on business parks with close and safe access to major routes.

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 12.04.17. for 2 years with conditions on hours, parking, turning of vehicles & storage outside the buildings

	
	
	

	
	Applications received since last Council meeting – 7th March 2017
	

	
	Application No.
	a) 17/00479/FUL – single storey rear extension at Braemar, 17 Station Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	b) 17/00702/S73 – allow further 5 years or permanent retention of fishing lodge at Willow Vale, Pavenham Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection to retention for a further 5 years

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	c) 17/00820/TPO – trim 2 oaks & remove 1 oak at The Acorns, Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection but Council would like a replacement tree for the one to be felled.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	d) 00821/FUL – erection of detached outbuilding at 114 Station Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection
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	Application No.
	e) 17/00890/FUL – second storey extension over existing & 2 storey infill extension (revised) at The Laurels, Church Lane (revised scheme)

	
	Parish Comments:
	Continue to object as the proposed extension would still be out of character & proportion to surrounding dwellings.


	
	Application No.
	f) 17/00926/FUL – single storey extension to form annexe to rear at 102 Dewlands

	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection on the grounds that the proposed extension would be overbearing on neighbours and overdevelopment of the site.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	g) 17/00993/FUL – erection of carport to front at Longways, The Drive

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	h) 17/01022/FUL – construction of swale & on-site water disposal system at Lincroft

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection


	
	Clerk noted that an appeal had been submitted against refusal of application 16/03266/S73A – balcony at Glenmore, Westfield Road 
	

	
	
	

	16.
	Neighbourhood Development Plan:
	Action

	
	a) Plan update
	

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that the next meeting was 04.05.17. to discuss the Local Plan 2035.
	

	
	
	

	
	b) Bedford BC Local Plan consultation
	

	
	Local Plan 2035 had been issued for consultation.  To be discussed at June meeting after NDP Group had considered.
	


	17.
	Correspondence: 
	Action

	
	a) Bedford BC – mobile library & Library Link consultation
	

	
	Proposed changes would move all visits to Oakley to Thursday and would increase the service to Lovell Homes from monthly to fortnightly.  Council had no comments.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) Channel 4 – Village of the Year competition
	

	
	Channel 4 was launching a new Village of the Year 2017 competition.  Villages would be judged on appearance, history & heritage, village events, activities & visitor experience and the winner would receive £10K to spend on a community project.  Council agreed not to pursue on this occasion.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	c) Bedfordshire on Sunday – nominations for volunteer awards
	

	
	BoS was seeking nominations for its Local Heroes 2017 Awards.  
	

	
	Council agreed to nominate Carol Sudnik for her work with the Youth Club and Trevor Turvey for volunteer litter picking.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	18.
	Finance Matters:
	

	
	a) Accounts for period up to 30th April 2017
	

	Income and balances:
	

	NatWest Bank - Current account balance at 30.04.17.
	£46,989.78

	NatWest Bank – Business Reserve account balance at 30.04.17.
	£47,160.74

	Nationwide - Savings Bond
	£141,973.46

	
	
	

	Received since last meeting: 
	
	

	Bedford BC
	Precept - first payment 2017/18
	£25,808.00

	SLCC
	Refund of part of 2016/17 membership 
	£101.00

	Testa
	Newsletter
	£108.00

	O for Coffee
	Newsletter
	£72.00

	Groundwork UK
	NDP grant
	£4,060.00

	NatWest
	Interest
	£0.36

	
	Total
	£30,149.36

	
	
	
	
	

	
	Payments Already Made:
	
	
	Chq. No.

	
	Old School
	Rent for upper rooms April
	£153.83
	s/o

	
	Bedford BC
	Salaries/pensions April
	£1,507.58
	d/d

	
	Blore-Rimmer
	Making & installing new Village entrance signs
	£1,959.50
	1341
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	Payments Made:
	
	
	

	
	Warners
	Grass cutting April
	£687.50
	1342

	
	Riches
	Emptying bottle bank 31.03.17.
	£84.00
	1343

	
	Glasdon UK
	Replacement seat for Church Lane
	£676.80
	1344

	
	Parrott
	Play area inspections & emergency repairs
	£186.00
	1345

	
	Community Heartbeat Trust
	Replacement pads for defibrillator
	£45.60
	1346

	
	BATPC
	2017/18 affiliation fee
	£511.00
	1347

	
	Village Hall
	Committee room hire 02.05.17. 3hrs @ £6 p/h
	£18.00
	1348

	
	
	Total
	£5,829.81
	

	
	Resolved: to approve the accounts for payment.
	
	
	


	
	b) Annual Governance Statement

          
	

	
	Council considered the Annual Governance Statement and 

Proposed by Cllr. Saunders, seconded by Cllr. Sansom that Annual Governance Statement be approved.

Resolved 
Chairman & Clerk signed section 1 of the audit return. 

Internal audit to be completed 19.05.17.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	c) 2016/17 end of year accounts 
	

	
	Clerk had circulated accounts.  

Proposed by Cllr. Saunders, seconded by Cllr. Frampton that accounts be approved.

Resolved – accounts signed by Chairman and Responsible Financial Officer.

Council approved and Chairman & Clerk signed section 2 of the audit return. 
	

	
	
	

	
	d) Annual review of risk assessment policy
	

	
	Clerk had circulated draft risk assessment for 2017/18.  Council agreed to include cyber risk as this was covered by insurance.
Proposed by Cllr. Saunders, seconded by Cllr. Frampton that amended risk assessment be adopted
	

	
	Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	e) Annual review of internal audit system
	

	
	Clerk had circulated draft Audit Plan for 2017/18.  Terms of Reference remained unchanged.  

Proposed by Cllr. Sansom, seconded by Cllr. Jones that the Audit Plan be adopted
	

	
	Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	f) Website upgrade
	

	
	Bays Media was content to continue to host and manage the website to 30.04.18. for £1,200 but had suggested rebuilding the site to take advantage of newer software, improve the user experience & update the photographs.  They also suggested merging the Council website with the NDP website as it would get far better exposure and coverage if it leveraged the traffic from the Council site.  Bays Media would carry out the upgrade free of charge but would require £140 + VAT for new software and £50 to take photographs.  
Downloads, resources, main pages etc. would be copied over but existing news articles would not be ported across.  
Clerk noted that Council had not allocated monies for an upgrade in the 2017/18 budget but money was available in the reserves.
	

	
	Proposed by Cllr. Fardon, seconded by Cllr. Walker that £190 be taken from the reserves to upgrade the website and that the NDP site be incorporated with a separate tab
	

	
	Resolved
	Clerk

	
	Council to consider draft new site before it went live
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	g) Rent of rooms at Old School
	

	
	Council reviewed bacs payments for rent of the upper rooms at the Old School
	

	
	Proposed by Cllr. Sansom, seconded by Cllr. Frampton that Council continue to make monthly bacs payment of £153.83
	

	
	Resolved
	Clerk
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	h) Clerk’s salary review
	

	
	2016 national pay agreement covered the period to 31.03.18. and had included a 1% increase for clerks w.e.f. 01.04.17. i.e. £11,095.44 p.a. (scale point 33) for 14 hours p.w.  An incremental increase to scale point 34 would raise Clerk’s salary to £11,409.24 p.a.
	

	
	Proposed by Cllr. Frampton, seconded by Cllr. Saunders that Clerk’s salary be increased to £11,409.24 p.a.
	

	
	Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	i) Clerk’s expenses
	

	
	Proposed by Cllr. Frampton, seconded by Cllr. Walker that expenses of £46.07 for January – March be paid
	

	
	Resolved
	

	
	
	

	19.
	Date of next Council Meeting: 6th June 2017
	


�


�





